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Fear of English Grammar  

Holding You Back?  

continued on page 13 

POINT OF VIEW ñ Eve Visconti (SF Peninsula)  
 

H ow would you like it if people nitpicked the way you talked? I 

don't think you'd like it very much. You aren't expecting people 

to correct your grammar, your choice of words, or your sentence 

structure, are you? Probably not.  
 

As a writing tutor and coach, and a writer myself, I have discovered why 

most people hate to write. It all starts in English class at a very early 

age. Teachers want to make better writers and in so doing, they stifle 

the very messages that people are struggling to express. Teachers don't 

get that it is the message that is paramount. Grammar can wait!  
 

Writing is simply another way of talking and is deeply 

personal. When someone critiques our writing, they 

are supposed to help us clarify our message.   When 

what we have written is examined under a grammar-

ian's microscope, one reaction is, "Well just forget 

it. You're not interested in what I have to say!"  
 

If we are writing for publication, we have copy edi-

tors to do just that --  correct our grammar, spelling, punctuation, and re

-work our material based on word choice if we're talking about literary 

style.  
 

Constructive criticism entails examining how to get the message across 

better in order to bring out the best in the author's personal expres-

sion. 
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 Presidentùs  
       Corner 

Joyce Krieg by 

Meeting the Author of the 

 Best Writing Book Ever  

 
Anne Lamottôs Bird by Bird came out in 1994, right about the time Iôd decided to get seri-
ous about writing a novel. Iôd always wanted to write stories ever since I first stuck my 
nose in the ñLittle Houseò books in fourth grade. What I lacked in talent I made up for in 
sheer cockiness. After all, Iôd spent twenty-plus years earning a decent living by the writ-
ten word: newspapers, radio, public relations. How hard could a novel be? Crank it out 
in nine months or so, a little polishing, land an agent, put together one of those six-figure 
deals, national tour, Oprah é 

 Trouble was, I never could get myself past the first chapter.  

 Then I stumbled across Anne Lamottôs classic book on writing and the writing 
life. Bird by Bird proved to be a lifeline of wisdom and encouragement just when I need-
ed it the most. 

 To this day, I have vivid memories as to how the five-by-eight hardback ended up in my hands. It was 
an autumn day in 1994 at a book festival at the old Concourse Exhibition Center in San Francisco. For some 
reason, the odd title and random pictures of birds on the cover called out to me from one of the vendor booths. 
Maybe it was the subtitle: ñSome Instructions on Writing and Life.ò 

 Inside those 239 pages, I discovered one revelation after another when it came to both the process of 
writing fiction and living the writerôs life. The most quoted piece of writing advice from Bird by Bird is the con-
cept of a crappy first draft. Okay, ñcrappyò isnôt the exact word she uses, but you get the idea. Every chapter 
had me drinking in her words like a life-saving elixir. 

 Except the very last, where Ms. Lamott discussed the pitfalls of publication. 
She did her best to convince me that publication was an empty prize, that writing solely 
for the goal of fame and fortune would doom me to bitter disappointment, the whole 
ñgaining the world and losing your soulò bit. 

 Easy for her to say, I thought at the time. Sheôs made it. As for meðIôll be the 
exception. I would get published, dammit, and the prize would turn out to be every bit 
as delicious and nourishing as Iôd hoped it would be. Unicorns pooping rainbows, all 
that. 

 That was nearly a quarter century ago. In that time, I did get published, even 
though it took nine years and not nine months. And in a moment that felt like coming 
full circle, I had the chance this January to attend Anne Lamottôs talk at Sunset Center 
in Carmel. She turned out to be just as wise and wryly humorous onstage as she 
comes across on the page, just like I hoped she would.   

 Afterwards, I stood in line, giddy as a fangirl, to have her autograph that be-
loved copy of Bird by Bird, the pages now browned and the dust-jacket chipped, that 
Iôd found at the book fair so long ago. 

 I just wish thereôd been time to chat, so I could tell her, ñYou were right about 
everything. Even about publication.ò 

 Sure, getting published is a wonderful thing. The day the FedEx package from St. Martinôs Press ar-
rived on my doorstep containing a copy of Murder Off Mike with my name on the cover is quite possibly the 
most exciting thing thatôs ever happened to me.  

 And yet é the high lasts only for so long. And then itôs time to get back to work, to the writing. To sus-
tain yourself with that mysterious and life-affirming processðaudacious, juicy and just plain crazyðof creating 
worlds out of nothing but pen, paper, and imagination.  

 Just like Iôm doing right now. 

 President Joyce Krieg, copy 
of Bird by Bird in hand, ea-
gerly awaits Anne Lamottôs 
Carmel appearance Jan. 21. 
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Recently, I attended a party at Chabot Space & Science Center. Toward 
the end of the evening, we were invited out to the domed observatory build-
ing taken up almost entirely by an enormous telescope. A steep, narrow 
ladder staircase led to a short catwalk where, one by one, we climbed up to 
look through the lens and out to a vista of stars in a far-flung galaxy. 
 
The resident astronomist imparted, "This is what the galaxy looked like 
when Neanderthals looked up at the skies. It took all that time for the light 
to reach our eyes." 
 
So, we were time traveling, were we? Earlier in the year I spit into a test 
tube for a 23 & Me DNA test. Among other things, my spit revealed I am 
slightly less than 4%  Neanderthal. It turns out every Homo Sapien, includ-
ing my family, including you, has a small percentage of ancient Neander-
thal DNA as part of our make-up. 
 
I looked through the lens for my requisite minute, conscious of the line be-
hind me. The stars themselves appeared ordinary to my eye. I imagined 
the Neanderthals looking up, waiting for that light to arrive. And now that 
tiny part of me that was connected with them was finally getting to see it, all 
those millennium  later. The stars were far away, but I've never felt so close 
to my Neanderthal self. 
 
We are all connected in more ways than we know. Our memories and sen-
sory data are stored in us in ways we can't understand. We don't know 
what we will unearth when we begin to put our ideas on paper, what we will 
draw into our work. Some people talk of a collective consciousness, a river 
of memory and information we all share. When we write, those various 
things coalesce into a new thing, a combination of DNA heretofore unimag-
ined, but always tracing the light of who we were and where we have been.  
 
We don't always know from where our inspiration arises. We don't always 
know what it will become or how we might collaborate to make something 
new. That is the beauty of writing and creating, isn't it? Stories and poems 
coalescing around images, wisps of memory, themes, ideas, even DNA. 
 
Let's keep reaching up for the stars, celebrate another year of writing and 
writing community, and welcome the one to come. 
  
Lisa Meltzer Penn, President  

Lisa Meltzer Penn  
SF/Peninsula 

Guest Editorial à  

In Our Cosmic Eyes 
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Branch News 

Workshops 
Tri-Valley Writers was pleased to present two workshops. In October, Jordan Rosenfeldôs presentation "Get Inti-
mate With Your Characters: Master Point of View for Dazzling Character Development" helped writers learn 
to unlock the essentials of each point of view (POV). Rosenfeld also addressed using perceptual, sensory, and 

other key cues to reveal character, and determine which 
POV is right for each project. Her presentation included 
recognizing when authors are POV jumping (and how to 
correct this), and the secrets of simple character develop-
ment. 

Our January ñWinterfestò meeting was focused on our 
members. This year our Winterfest celebration was a 
ñWorkshop ¨ la Carte,ò in which five members led table-top 
discussions on a variety of topics. We are preparing to pub-
lish our fourth anthology this year, and the workshop was 
designed to help writers create the best work they can for 
anthologies as well as contests, collections of short prose, 
and submission to online and print publications. 

TVW Partners Program 
Tri-Valley Writers has launched a new program this year called ñTVW Partners.ò We invite experienced TVW mem-
bers to be a ófirst contactô person for new members. TVW Partners agree to send an 
email or call a new member, give them introductory information about Tri-Valley Writers 
and its benefits, and be available to answer the new memberôs questions while theyôre 
finding their way around the branch. 
 
Lending Library 
Each month our newsletter, Write around the Valley, features several books in our 
Lending Library. They are made available at the next general meeting. Our vice presi-
dent, Connie Hanstedt, maintains the library and in addition to the featured titles, has 
the full collection (34 books and two DVDs) readily available for borrowing. 
 
Pull Up a Chair and Write 
This winter we began a new drop-in writing program called ñPull Up a Chair and Write.ò The sessions 
are held twice weekly, Wednesday afternoons and Thursday evenings, at a caf® in Pleasanton. The 
focus of the sessions is writing, rather than socializing, but sometimes writers take short breaks to dis-
cuss their projects or get to know each other a little better. 

Jordan Rosenfeld, workshop presenter 

Tri -Valley 

~~  Patricia Boyle 

For this year, the focus will be on the craft of writing and how it can become the scaffold to stronger storylines, in-
sight, and personal goals as you strive to reach quality contest wins, publishing prowess, and kindle the passion that 
drives you forward. Thanx.             ~~ The Editor 
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Branch News continues 

Central Coast 

~~  Lana Bryan 

CCWøs Impact in Monterey County and Beyond 
by Leslie Pati¶o  
 
Did you know that Central Coast Writers is involved with two annual teen writing contests?  
On January 11, nineteen members wrapped up two weeks of scoring hundreds of works in 14 genres for the Na-
tional Scholastic Art and Writing Awards. Their commitment brought in a $2000 honorarium for the club, which 
helps us fund great speakers for meeting and workshops, cover the venue costs for our August barbeque and De-
cember holiday party and more.  
 
In spite of colds, flu, family emergencies and other surprises, this yearôs dedicated judges all made the Scholastic 
deadline. Dennis Hamilton even finished his panels and then spent more hours helping a fellow judge who had an 
unexpected complication.  
 
Our thanks to the 2017 Scholastic judges: Clarissa Conn, Laura Curry, Harold Grice, Dennis Hamilton, Patricia 
Hamilton, Evelyn Helminen, Ken Holden, Ned Huston, Kelly Jensen, Victoria Johnson, Alka Joshi, DS Kane (Dave 
Spiselman), Liz Kendall, James Lake, Leslie Pati¶o, Sarah Pruitt, Maria Skyttª, Janet Tezak, and Jason Warburg.  
 

CCW Short Story Contest 
Work for the CCW Short Story Contest for high school seniors and juniors 
in Monterey County began in November and will culminate with the win-
ners attending our April meeting. Email and snail mail information about 
the contest has gone out to all Monterey County high schools and English 
teachers. During the month of February, seniors and juniors can enter a 
single short story based on this yearôs photo prompt by Pagrovian Brooks 
Leffler.  

 
In March, a CCW committee will judge entries 
over three rounds, finally selecting 1st, 2nd, 3rd  
place winners and three Honorable Mentions.  
 
This contest is the result of our club membersô generosity at monthly raffles. We are 
able to again offer a total of $750 in prize money and, for the first time this year, $50 
awards to three teachers chosen by each of the top contest winners.  
 

Bessie Nicolaides, Everett Alvarez High School  
 

ñI am completely overjoyed to receive this news! I'm very honored to be able to share 
my writing with such an amazing group of people. This is a really great accomplishment for me, and it has boosted 
my confidence in my writing and positively impacted my attitude towards it.òð2017 2nd place winner Bessie Nico-
laides, Everett Alvarez High School  
 
For more information about the 2018 Short Story Contest, visit the club website, centralcoastwriters.org. 

Brooks Lefflerøs photo prompt 


